SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 01 December 2014
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), Mrs H Fraser, I Jones (substituting for J Tandy), M Kenny, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, K Roberts (substituting for P Nutting)
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkins (Responsible Financial Officer) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES – Councillors P Adams, P Nutting and J Tandy
48/14
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.


49/14
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 
06 October 2014 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 06 October 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.
50/14
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING



50.1
39/14 Christmas Initiatives & Christmas Lights

The Town Clerk reported back on the recent Christmas Cracker event held recently, where an unprecedented number of people turned out.  Whilst well supported, the high volume of people in the Square caused safety concerns and Shropshire Council’s Safety Advisory Group is now helping to review arrangements for future years.
The Town Council provided financial support as well as providing staff to help man the road closures.  With the event getting evermore popular, and with the Town Council being the licence holder, the Town Clerk recognised the need for the Town Council to take more of an active lead in the overall management of the event rather than rely on local retailers.  This would inevitably require more security guards, more barriers and more staff.

Councillor Fraser asked if screens could be erected so that everyone can see the event more easily but these would incur additional costs to the event.

The general feedback about the Christmas lights was positive and an improvement on previous years with many people enjoying the new Shrewsbury signs on entry to the town centre. There have been few criticisms despite the ‘one-off’ branding still confusing some of the public and some felt the decorations in the Square were ‘too retro’.

The Town Clerk confirmed that the current displays will be used for the next three years and any changes will incur additional costs.

It was reported that some of the lights along Smithfield Road are not working and haven’t been for several days; staff would liaise with Turnocks to ensure that such faults would be fixed.
The Town Clerk reported that Andy McKeown, a light artist, will be projecting his work onto the Market Hall wall for most of December; the £750 instllation costs would be covered from the Town Promotions budget.  Members were keen that Andy McKeown be involved next year.

51/14
WEBSITE UPDATE

The development of the new website is working at a pace with most of the transition of data having been copied across and staff training on how to edit the site being organised.
52/14
PAYMENTS

The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) presented the schedule of payments for the period 1 October 2014 – 30 November 2014.  The schedule had previously been circulated to all members for comment and no issues had been raised.
RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments for the period of 1 October 2014 – 30 November 2014 be approved.
53/14
PAY AWARDS 2014-2016

The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) circulated a report from the National Joint Council for Local Government Services confirming the agreement reached on rates of pay.  The 2.2% increase in wages comes into effect on 1 January 2015 and the RFO explained the impact on the budgets for both 2014/15 and 2015/16.  The new pay rates were distributed as well as details of the non-consolidated payments, which will be £100 for the majority of employees, to be paid in December 2014.
Spinal Column Point 5 (SCP5) will be deleted as of 1 October 2015 and those employees affected by this will progress to SCP6.
The RFO confirmed that the Town Council does pay the minimum living wage and these changes are displayed in the budget.
54/14
BUDGET 2015/16
The Responsible Financial Officer presented members with the Budget for 2015/2016 based upon the current year’s forecast.  
The budget 2015/16 included several general assumptions for the expenditure including a 1.2% increase in gross salaries as the settlement agreement is 2.2% effective from January and in 2014/15 1% was budgeted.  It also assumed a 1% increase in general costs and 5% increase in utilities.  For income, a 2% increase per scale of charges is assumed also.

More specific assumptions include:

· Since the reorganisation of the staffing structure, no further recruitments are intended except on temporary contracts to cover staff illness, bad weather etc.  The Council is currently running with minimal staff.

· The same service provision as last year so no new services or facilities are budgeted for 2015/16.
· The office staff remain at The Guildhall throughout 2015/16.
· Charges for IT estimated at £25k, the proposal has not yet been received.
· Councillors allowances remaining at £1k 
· Grant funding to remain at £30k within which £17k is allocated as a Ward Councillor Fund
· Band D rate remaining at £39.89 
· Diminishing grant continues to be paid by Shropshire Council of £166k this year (£41,500 less than last year).  

· Council tax support grant estimated at £75k (reduced in line with the November 2013 Resolution of Shropshire Council Cabinet)

· Service Level Agreement to be amended to reflect the £170k savings subject to 5 year extension. 
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That an expenditure budget of £3,137,406 be set for the financial year 2015/16 subject to confirmation of the tax base;

(ii) That the RFO presents the final details on the Budget at the January 2015 meeting of Council.
55/14
OUR PLACE PROGRAMME

The Town Clerk provided an update on the Our Place Programme.  Prior to the meeting, the Town Clerk circulated the Operational Plan to members has been submitted to the CLG for peer review and shall be presented to the National Peer Review Panel later in the week.
The Town Clerk reported on the improved relationships with other partners in the town where there is a genuine desire to work together, to share intelligence and together produce positive outcomes. 
Members expressed concern that Our Place was only focussing on the town centre whilst other areas of the town were experiencing issues.  The Town Clerk acknowledged that whilst Our Place was town centre focused, relations with partners had strengthened to such an extent that greater collaboration was working across the town.
The Town Clerk advised that the perfect opportunity to raise policing matters was the Town and Unitary Councillors Meeting the following week at which the Safer Neighbourhoods Inspector (Inspector Preece) would be present.  The Town Clerk also detailed officer involvement in the Community Safety Partnership Bronze Level Tasking Meetings and officers would be able to raise any ward issues there.
RESOLVED:
i) That the Update and Progress be noted;
ii) That the Town Clerk raise members’ concerns about issues outside the town centre with Inspector Preece ahead of the Town & Unitary Councillors Meeting

56/14
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

To consider exclusion of the Press & Public on the grounds that the consideration of the following items may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information (s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960)

57/14
ASSETS

The Town Clerk detailed a number of assets matters for members update and consideration:

57.1
Monkmoor Recreation Ground Car Park – The Carpark was fundamental to the daily usage of eth Recreation Ground and could not be annexed from the sporting facilities
57.2
Review of Assets - Berrys have been appointed to undertake the programme of works as detailed in the Town Clerk’s previous report.  Feedback will be provided once received.

57.3
Rural Payments Agency - The Town Council was having difficulty applying for the various rural payments attached to the Countryside Unit following transfer from Shropshire Council; the RFO was liaising with the s151 Officer at Shirehall.
57.4
63/64 New Street – Progress has been delayed of the joint sale due to mapping issues, albeit not affecting the Town Council’s property.
57.5
128 Frankwell – The process of filling the vacant unit in Frankwell is progressing.

57.6
Land at the Dana - Expressions of interest to purchase parts of this land have been received.  Valuation of the land would be sought ahead of any agreement for disposal.
RESOLVED:
That progress be noted.

58/14
FUTURE ACCOMMODATION

The Town Clerk provided an update to members about potential alternative accommodation for the Town Council office staff.  

RECOMMENDED:
That the Group Leaders continue this work with the Town Clerk.

59/14
S106 NEGOTIATIONS
The Town Clerk provided members with an update on current negotiations with developers and in particular and discussions on eth adoption of open space and play.  On each occasion the local member was kept informed.  
The Town Clerk explained how these agreements take considerable officer time and staff away from their normal daily job.

RESOLVED:
That ongoing discussions be noted.

